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Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on 14th May 2015 at 19:00 at the 

Memorial Hall, Links Avenue, Brundall

	Present :



Chairman, Cllr M Davies

Outgoing Vice-Chairman, Cllr I Walters

Incoming Vice Chairman Cllr J S Warne (Minute 2015-0074)


Cllr G Nurden,  Cllr K Wilkins, Cllr L Rycroft, Cllr JJ Warns, Cllr G Buckley Cllr J Philp

Parish Clerk: S Smyth

4 members of the public


	

	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The outgoing Chairman Martin Davies, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The outgoing Chairman Martin Davies advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The outgoing Chairman Martin Davies advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2014-0073
	Election of Chairman
MD announced he was the retiring Chairman and invited nominations for the new Chairman.

JSW proposed Martin Davies for Chairman.
At this point without requesting permission to speak, GN began to speak to the Council. He explained that, before the nominations and vote take place, he would like the Council to have some food for thought. He explained the Chairman's role, which is to ensure decisions are made legally and also to manage proceedings and provide strategic direction and leadership. He said the council was extremely fortunate to have had the leadership of the retiring Chairman, who carried out his role with these qualities in abundance and had achieved more in these past two years of office than all the other Chairmen put together, including himself. He acknowledged that he too had stayed on for two years as Chairman He explained that the Council had agreed, in a past term, to alternate the Chairmanship after one year's office. MD pointed out that no Resolution is in place to back this up and GN conceded that it was only a verbal agreement with the Council at the time. 

GN spoke further and wanted the Council to consider that MD was, by no means a youngster and he is concerned about the effect of this role on his health, having some issues with his health at present. He similarly expressed concern if Cllr Walters were to accept the role as Vice Chairman as there are presently issues with his health.

GN pointed out that there are a number of Councillors capable of carrying out this role and, in doing so, they would have the full support of these past Chairmen with their current experience which would be, in his opinion, in the best interests of this Council, especially to do with the ongoing projects.

GN proposed Kevin Wilkins as Chairman. 

KW had not given the matter much thought and would decline to accept, if voted in, as his work takes up too much time but would consider it in future years. 

MD asked for a seconder to GN's proposal for KW as Chairman. No Councillor spoke.
As there was only one nomination at this point, MD asked for a seconder for himself to be Chairman and John Philp raised his hand.
MD said he had no great hunger for the role and really never has had and his only intent is to serve the community. If GN has made it clear he opposes his nomination then he won't preside over a split Council. Therefore, unless there is a unanimous vote his favour of his election as Chairman he won't be prepared to accept the role.

At this point GN said that actually he would be supporting a vote for MD he wanted to merely voice his concerns.

Before the vote was taken MD remarked that GN comments were cheeky and it is a matter for the individual Councillor to decide for themselves as to whether the role is damaging to their health. Each works to their own strengths and weaknesses, and it is clear to all it is not a stress-free role but is more stressful than a straightforward Councillor role. The role is not far short of a Chief Executive role and sitting around a table at a Meeting is only a small part of the requirement, especially with the new land demands this Council has recently taken on board. MD understands KW's reluctance to take on the role at present but the Council, will look to him to stand in the future. MD accepts GN's assurance of his support. 

The vote was unanimous.
Councillor Martin Davies was declared Chairman of Brundall Parish Council. The Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed and countersigned by the Clerk.

	

	2015-0074
	Election of Vice-Chairman

Nomination for John S Warne received by Cllr Nurden and seconded by Cllr Buckley No other nominations were received. No other nominations were given.
It was resolved by a unanimous decision to elect Councillor John Warne as Vice-Chairman of Brundall Parish Council. The Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed and countersigned by the Clerk.
	

	2015-0075

	Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Cllr S Woollestone and Cllr J Mickelburgh.
It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve only those apologies for absence received.
	

	2015-0076
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable Pecuniary Interests – Cllr Buckley who is Chairman of the Brundall Allotment Association ( item19)
Non- Disclosable Pecuniary Interests - Cllr John Philp who is an allotment holder (19)
It was resolved by a unanimous decision to award dispensation for the term of office for Cllr Nurden to take part in discussions about the payments schedule.
It was resolved by a unanimous decision to award dispensation for the term of office for any allotment plot holder to take part in discussions about the allotments. Dispensation will not apply to Allotment Association Committee Members.
	

	2015-0077
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision, with 3 abstentions, that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 24th April 2015, as amended, be signed as a true record.
	

	2015-0078

	Actions from the Minutes (Minute No 2013-0062)

The allotment toilet was not completed due to a number of queries from the building inspector. The toilet will be up and running by the day of opening.
	

	2015-0079


	Adoption of the General Power of Competence

The adoption of this power can take place once the Clerk has completed the paper and passed therefore the item is to be deferred until such time.   
	Parish Clerk


	2015-0080
	Co-option onto the Council

The Clerk explained that 11 out of 12 vacancies were filled following the Election. The one vacancy shall be advertised on the website and notice boards and within six weeks. After six weeks Broadland District Council shall be informed the Council was unable to fill the vacancy if applicable.
	

	2015-0081
	Committees and Sub-Committees

Cllr Nurden is standing down form all his Friends roles on the Council but is still prepared to attend meetings.

Review of Terms of Reference for Council Committees.
It was agreed that the CDROB and Church Fen Terms of Reference did not need amendment.

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve the draft Terms or Reference for the Allotments Association and for the Advisory Committee.

Post of Chief Planning Adviser
The Chairman proposed that the new role of Chief Planning Adviser should be created. The role was clarified as a voluntary one and that at this point in the meeting anyone could put themselves forward to fill the position.
It was resolved by a unanimous decision to create a Chief Planning Adviser.
It was resolved by a unanimous decision to appoint Cllr Walters into the role of Chief Planning Adviser

The team will consist of Cllr Walters, Cllr Mickelburgh and Cllr Woollestone
Committees and Sub Committees

There were no applications for new committees. 
	

	2015-0082
	The Committee List for the Council was considered.

Chairman of the Council
Chairman Martin Davies

Vice-Chairman of the Council
Cllr John Warne

Church Fen Management Committee
Cllr Julie Mickelburgh


Leslie Mogford –

Judith Robertson 


Tim Strudwick (Parish Tree Warden)


Edgar Hoddy - Broads Authority 


Jason Kidman 

Parish Tree Warden
Tim Strudwick

Brundall Memorial Hall
Cllr John Warne


Community Speed Watch Co-ordinator
Stephen Rix

Brundall Youth Liaison
Cllr Sarah Woollestone

Community Police Liaison
Clerk to the Council
NALC 
Clerk to the Council

Planning Advisory Group 

Chief Planning Adviser
Cllr Ian Walters 



Cllr Sarah Woollestone



Cllr Julie MIckelburgh


Advisory Committee
Cllr Grant Nurden, 

Cllr Julie Mickelburgh

Cllr John Warne 

Clerk to the Council


Allotment Association
Cllr John Warne



Friends of Cremer’s Meadow
Cllr Gill Buckley



Cllr John Philp


Friends of Countryside Park
Greg Chandler



Cllr Laura Rycroft


parkrun Organising Group
Cllr Laura Rycroft





Cllr Martin Davies


CDROB
Cllr Kevin Wilkins



Cllr Ian Walters




Cllr John Warne



Cllr Martin Davies


, 

Cllr Julie Mickelburgh






Cllr Laura Rycroft



Cllr Gill Buckley



Cllr Joe Warns


John Philp

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to elect en bloc all named as listed below as representatives of this Council
It was noted that there is no Norfolk County Council representative on the Church Fen Committee so one needs to be found.
Appointment of Members to outside Bodies

The Chairman had signed a form to appoint Cllr John Warne to be the representative of the Council on the Memorial Hall Trustee Committee.


	

	2015-0083
	Standing Orders

No changes proposed
	

	2015-0084
	Financial Regulations

No changes proposed
	

	2015-0085
	Asset Register

Item deferred for clarification of land acquisitions
	

	2015-0086
	Risk Assessment Report

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve the Risk Assessment Report for 2015.
	

	2015-0087
	The Council and Clerk’s Membership of other Bodies

None proposed 
	

	2015-0088
	Public Participation (4 Members of the Public present)

Cllr Proctor had sent his apologies. Mike Hammond spoke about the Planning Application for 122 The Street and was concerned that the application had been rejected by Broadland Planning Committee but had been approved on appeal with conditions by the Planning Inspectorate. He will continue to monitor whether the new owners comply with such conditions. Parking is a concern as it is feared that there will be much more parking down Longmeadow.

Derek Elms spoke about the Brooms Boats planning application and asked how it would impact on the fields regarding the Site Allocations consultation. 

With the public participation completed, the Chairman reconvened the meeting.
	

	2015-0089
	Chairman’s report

It has again been a very busy year for the Council.   
Work has continued on the Postwick Lane land which we leased from Norfolk County Council in 2013.   Following discussions with the national allotments association and with the active support and engagement of the leaders of the Brundall Allotments Association, eighteen months preparation ended on October 1st 2014, and the site is now fully operational – with the sad exception of the still-to-be-completed toilet facility.  Maybe in a week or two’s time, we should have an official opening of that, following in the famous footsteps of the novel, Clochemerle - though English toilets don’t quite lend themselves to the event in quite the same way as the traditional French pissoir did. 
In the autumn, hedging was planted around the allotment site and much of the Eastern half of the site was planted up with broad leaved deciduous trees in order to provide the village with its own community woodland; at the same time, a small apple orchard was planted with the active involvement of Brundall children, and I am pleased to report that they are all now in good shape and showing blossom.  
Since July 2014, we have been preparing to launch in the Countryside Park a weekly 5k parkrun in Brundall.  I am confident that this will prove to be as successful as the allotments have been – indeed, my only worry is that, in its first few weeks, it may be too successful because of the fanatical determination of parkrunners everywhere to show their pleasure at the arrival of a new parkrun.   
Taken together, the creation of the allotments and the planned launch of the parkrun mean that in return for only a small proportion of the total funds that we received as a result of the Pastures development, we will have succeeded in significantly improving the availability of outdoor recreational activities in our village. Brundall is still a small community and the Parish Council has every right to feel proud of this important achievement – brought about, we should acknowledge, not only by the wise use of available money but above all by the hard work of, literally, hundreds of devoted individuals.    
In September, we took another exciting step forward in our bid to ensure that, however urbanised Greater Norwich might become, Brundall will have and will retain its green spaces.   Thanks to the extreme generosity of Mrs Shirley Cremer (herself a former Parish Councillor), the Parish Council was able to buy just over 4 acres of land on Blofield Road that had been her late husband’s work-base for his fencing business.   I knew Ivan Cremer well over many years, and I am certain that he would have been delighted to see that his own idyllic piece of countryside would remain unspoilt and that it would give quiet pleasure to probably hundreds of people in future years.  The Council has already started to clear the working man’s debris from the site, and work will begin shortly to firm up our policy for its future.   Already, wildlife experts have expressed enthusiastic astonishment at the unspoilt beauty of the water meadow beside the Run and the unique potential of the pond, and we will work with professional specialists – and with the natural structure of the site – to create a haven of peace for the village to enjoy in future years.    
An important step forward during the year has been the creation of two ‘Friends’ groups – one for the Countryside Park (including Low Farm Wood) and one for Cremer’s Meadow.   Their tasks are different, and we are still feeling our way forward in such matters as the locus of decision-making and the issue of financial accountability.  But it is a development of great significance because it has enabled Brundall to benefit from the expertise and enthusiasm of residents who are happy to focus their community-focused efforts on specifically identifiable projects.   
We have commissioned a land management plan in order to ensure that the Council now and in the future can do what is necessary to maintain the various pieces of land under its ownership. 
During the year, the Parish Plan survey was completed and the results were made available to the public.   Councillor Walters has agreed to lead the Council in undertaking whatever needs to be done under the action points spelt out in the report.  
The Neighbourhood Plan took up a great deal of your Chairman’s time during the year, and I am grateful to the 20 members of the Working Group who were responsible for overseeing the whole of the consultation process.   Following its acceptance by the Parish Council, the Plan has now been submitted to Broadland District Council, but it is likely to be 5 or 6 months before an agreed text will be put to the village in a referendum.    Never mind David Cameron’s determination to have a Europe referendum, nor Nicola Sturgeon’s desire for another Scottish referendum: in the autumn of 2015, we will have the Brundall Referendum, and the outcome – whether ‘yes’ or ’no’ – will have major implications for our village’s future development and for its attractiveness as a place to live.  If the village referendum says ‘YES’ to the document, then the Parish Council will have a very clear and ambitious agenda to pursue for the years up to 2026 in respect of the eight policies spelt out.  
As ever, I and the Council are hugely grateful to our Clerk, Sharon Smyth.  In addition to the new developments that I have been speaking about (for which she has to make all the contractual arrangements), Sharon maintains all our routine duties – arranging burials in the cemetery, street lighting, grass cutting, maintenance of the play areas, Church Fen, community speed-watch, keeping the web-site up-to-date, and preparing for our monthly meetings and for the work of Council Committees; on top of all that, she is our Responsible Financial Officer required, against audit, to balance the books and keep us in good financial order.  All the work of the Council is dependent on Sharon’s professionalism, and I would like to thank her publicly for the way in which she continually rises to the challenge.  
I am delighted to report that we have today carried out Sharon’s annual appraisal and that she has come through it with flying colours. 
Before I sit down, I must pay tribute to Rob Hetherington, Heidi Thompson and Leslie Mogford – three valued colleagues who decided not to stand for election this year.  Rob enthused us with his determination to see improved recreational development in the area of the Memorial Hall; Heidi brought her professional environmental experience to bear as we made our plans for the new parcels of land; and Leslie shared with us his vast experience of being a councillor, his business sense and, in particular, his riverside expertise.  We shall truly miss them all, and I thank them for the time and energy they gave to Brundall. 
	

	2015-0090
	Cremer’s Meadow

Structures on the Meadow

Cllr Buckley detailed the clearance work which had been carried out by the Friends Group. The Scouts had been asked if they could make use of the current sheds but they declined.  Cllr Buckley then proposed (and it was seconded) that "all structures apart from the big barn and, subject to further discussion by the Friends, the former pigeon loft should be cleared from Cremer's Meadow".  Following discussion, Cllr Philp proposed an amendment: "that all structures apart from the big barn, the former pigeon loft and the wooden shed to the left of the pigeon loft should be cleared from Cremer's Meadow”.    The amendment was seconded by Cllr Davies.  The amendment was passed by a majority decision with 5 for, 3 against and 1 abstention. The Chairman offered to put the passed amendment to the meeting as a substantive proposal, but the Council indicated that it was content to accept the vote on the amendment as it stood. 

Policy Paper for Cremer’s Meadow:   It was agreed to allow CDROB to have an input into the creation of a policy paper which will be brief and incorporate any ideas from the Friends group.   In due course, it will be put before the Council for approval.

Policy Paper for Cremer’s Meadow
It was agreed to allow CDROB to have an input into the creation of a policy statement which will be brief in content to show the aims of how the land will be used and for what purpose.
	

	2015-0091
	Allotments
Duty of Care to Visitors

It was agreed not to erect any signage up but to issue an information sheet.

Grass Seed

The Chairman clarified that the grass seed is not surplus to the parkrun’s requirements
It was resolved by a unanimous decision to extend the meeting beyond 9.30 pm.
	

	2015-0092
	Planning

Application No: 
20150667

Description:
EIA Screening Option – Class B2 Manufacturing Facility with Offices and Associated Car Parking, Residential Development; Residential Care Home and ClassA1 Convenience Retail Unit

Location:
Land at Yarmouth Road Brundall and Postwick

Applicant

Brooms Boats of Brundall

Cllr Walter explained that the above application is not an actual planning application
Application for 122 The Street was briefly referred to in the refusal by Broadland Planning Committee has been overturned by the Planning Inspectorate.


	

	2015-0093
	Finance – Financial Risk Assessment Report

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve the Financial Risk Assessment Report for 2015
	

	2015-0094
	Finance – Virement of unspent fund
Item deferred.
	Parish Clerk

	2015-0095
	Finance – Annual Return

This item is deferred to the next Meeting
	Parish Clerk

	2015-0096
	Finance – Payments Schedule 14th May 2015
It was resolved by a unanimous decision to approve the payments schedule and for the Chairman and one other Councillor to sign it.
	

	2015-0097
	Clerk’s Correspondence

No Clerk’s Correspondence 
	

	2015-0098
	Items for the next Agenda 22nd June 2015 (Main meeting date)

Finance – Virement of unspent funds

Finance – Asset Register
	

	2015-0099
	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting
22nd June 2015 - 7pm Memorial Hall Lounge
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 


Minutes of Meeting of Brundall Parish Council Held 14th May 2015 at Brundall Memorial Hall, Links Avenue

